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Technical Bulletin 
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Background: 
This technical bulletin serves to summarize the recent updates to booster dose recommendations for the Pfizer-BioNTech 
and Moderna COVID-19 vaccines, including: 

• A shortened booster dose interval from six (6) months to five (5) months for the Pfizer-BioNTech COVID-19 vaccine 
(for ages 12 years and older) and for the Moderna COVID-19 vaccine (for ages 18 years and older) 

• An additional (third primary) dose recommendation of the Pfizer-BioNTech COVID-19 vaccine for moderately or 
severely immunocompromised children ages 5-11 years 

• A recommendation that children ages 12-17 years should receive a booster dose of the Pfizer-BioNTech COVID-
19 vaccine at least five (5) months after completing their primary series 

This week, the U.S. Food and Drug Administration (FDA) amended the Vaccine Emergency Use Authorizations for the 
Pfizer-BioNTech COVID-19 vaccine and the Moderna COVID-19 vaccine. 

The mRNA COVID-19 vaccine booster dose greatly improves an individual’s antibody response against the omicron variant. 
Authorizing booster vaccination to take place at five (5) months rather than six (6) months may therefore provide better 
and faster protection against the highly transmissible omicron variant. Further, consistent with the prior recommendation 
for immunocompromised adults, children ages 5-11 years who are moderately or severely immunocompromised should 
receive an additional primary dose (i.e., a third dose) of the Pfizer-BioNTech COVID-19 vaccine 28 days after receipt of 
their second dose.  

Additionally, the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) Advisory Committee on Immunization Practices (ACIP) 
met to discuss and evaluate data regarding the FDA’s authorization of Pfizer-BioNTech booster dose administration to 
individuals ages 12-15 years. The ACIP voted to recommend that a single Pfizer-BioNTech COVID-19 vaccine booster dose 
be administered to all individuals ages 12-17 years at least 5 months after completing the primary Pfizer-BioNTech 
COVID-19 vaccine series. The recommendation was then endorsed by the CDC.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/vaccines/booster-shot.html
https://www.fda.gov/news-events/press-announcements/coronavirus-covid-19-update-fda-takes-multiple-actions-expand-use-pfizer-biontech-covid-19-vaccine
https://www.fda.gov/news-events/press-announcements/coronavirus-covid-19-update-fda-shortens-interval-booster-dose-moderna-covid-19-vaccine-five-months
https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/vaccines/recommendations/immuno.html
https://www.cdc.gov/vaccines/acip/meetings/slides-2022-01-05.html
https://www.cdc.gov/media/releases/2022/s0105-Booster-Shot.html
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Summary Table of Updated COVID-19 Vaccine Guidelines:  

 

Individuals who have received a COVID–19 vaccine primary series and the appropriately timed booster dose are 
considered up to date with vaccination upon receipt of the booster dose.  

It is important to note the primary goal of the COVID-19 vaccine response should continue to be COVID-19 vaccine 
administration to the unvaccinated. 

Questions: 

For updated guidance, please review the DPBH Technical Bulletin website and Nevada’s health response website 
regularly. Email dpbhcovid19vax@health.nv.gov with questions.  
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